Hedon Town Council


Minutes of the Proceedings of a Meeting of
The Planning Committee of the Hedon Town Council

10 January 2019
Present:
Cllr N Black in the Chair
Councillors:
C Billany, J Dennis, S Gallant, B Stockdale, Miss D Storr, G Thurston and T West
Clerk:

J Macklin, Town Clerk
1.
Apologies for Absence


Apologies were received from Cllrs:
M Bryan, Mrs B Goldspink, A Marshall, Miss S Rommell

Resolved:
that apologies were accepted

2. Confirmation of the Minutes 
The Minutes of a meeting of the Planning Committee held on 13 December 2018 were agreed as being a correct record of the proceedings thereat.

Resolved:
That the minutes were confirmed as a true record

3.
Declaration of Interests
3.1
It was agreed that any declaration of interest be dealt with at the time the relevant item was discussed.
3.2
There were no dispensations to be noted.
4.
Town and Country Planning Acts
18/04071 – Land South West of Hedon Bypass, Hedon
Application Type – Strategic – Full Planning with EIA: Hybrid development comprising: Full Planning Permission for the construction of a new estate road between Hull Road (A1033) and Paull Road with associated infrastructure and works and; Outline Planning Permission for the erection of up to 446,400 sqm of employment floorspace (Class B2 [Industrial]/Class B8 [Storage and Distribution]), including ancillary offices (Class B1a) and up to 5,109 sqm of flexible commercial floorspace to include Classes A1 to A5 (Retail), B1 (Business), C1 (Hotel), D1 (Non-residential Institutions), D2 (Assembly and Leisure) and other ancillary sui generis uses with associated landscaping and infrastructure (Access to be considered) 
Resolved:
on a majority vote that, although the Committee appreciated that the land had been allocated in the ERYC Local Plan, it objected to the application in its present format on the grounds set out below:
A recorded vote was requested and votes were cast as follows:

For:

Cllrs Billany, Black, Gallant, Stockdale, Storr, Thurston

Against:
None

Abstention:
Cllrs Dennis, West
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Hedon Town Council appreciates that the site has been allocated in the ERYC Local Plan for Employment Land but objects to the application in the format it has been received.  The Town Council urges ERYC to look at the above application and the application for the Yorkshire Energy Park, which is currently going through the planning system, and consider the cumulative effects that these proposals will have on the local community.  The effects will be truly enormous and will be felt not only by local communities, but across the entire sub region.


Hedon Town Council has always insisted that the gap between Hedon and the city of Hull be maintained and that there should be no further encroachment into the green spaces that define the town.  In the format presented, this application (together with the YEP application if approved) would remove any gap between the settlements which must be protected.


FLOODING

The Hedon district was seriously affected by flooding in the catastrophic rainfall event of 2007.  It is more than likely that the sheer size of this development will adversely impact on the flooding and drainage arrangements over a much wider area.

Considerable attention needs to be given at the planning stage, to designing a suitably robust drainage system which reduces this level of risk to all the adjacent communities.   Consideration should include the direct discharge of rainwater to the Humber Estuary from suitably placed parts of the site.


HIGHWAYS AND TRAFFIC

When this site was first publicised a statistical exercise was undertaken by a local ERYC Councillor which was designed to find out which impact was of most importance to residents, not only from affected communities, but of the whole of the Holderness area, across to Hornsea and Withernsea.  Even the comments of Hull residents were sought, as the impact on their daily commute will also be significant.

Of the substantial number of questionnaires received, by far and away the issue of Highways and Traffic attracted more than 50% of the responses to the survey.

Support has been received from a total of 10 Ward Members, representing the 4 Wards of South Holderness, who have concerns for their residents’ journey to and from work. This, together with 9 Town and Parish Councils at both sides of the City of Hull shows the amount of concern in the sub region as a whole. The MP for Beverley and Holderness also adds his support.

Residents of this whole area, if this and the adjacent YEP developments are approved, will have to negotiate 10 roundabouts on the A1033 and Hedon Road, which are notorious for the amount of traffic carried and, in various locations eg at roundabouts, for their adverse camber causing lorries to overturn and shed their loads.
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Then there are the proposed works to Castle Street in the centre of Hull, which is to be the subject of many years of improvements including the proposed footbridge and comprehensive improvements to the roadway.

Added to the above, some commuters have to drive along the Clive Sullivan Way, the A63 and the M62 corridor.  Hardly a week goes by without this road being blocked by overturned vehicles, breakdowns, cranes being driven into bridges etc. 

Written concern has also been expressed by a large number of commuters from all over the East Riding.  These are people who work in the dockland area and Chemical Park, and they make the point that this commute is presently difficult enough without adding to the journey time by all the cars and HGVs which the anticipated 7,500 jobs (increasing to 12,000 if YEP is taken into account) will create.

ACCESS

During the earlier discussions in respect of the proposed development, the Ward and Town Council Members were led to believe that the main access to the site would be by way of the Saltend Roundabout. I now understand that a long-term lease of a large area at the NW corner of the site owned by ABP has been arranged, with the proprietors of the Chemical Park, nearby.  This land is not part of the application site, but the letting has now prevented its use as an access.

The application now shows that access will be gained by way of the Kingstown roundabout, and a new roundabout in Paull Road.  Hedon Town Council strenuously objects to access being gained via Kingstown roundabout which is already heavily congested at peak times of the day.

The main road (A1033] carries a great volume of commuting vehicles, and there is traffic congestion in the area at both ends of the working day. This road is a single carriageway, all along the bypass and towards the roundabout at Saltend.

DENSITY

It is appreciated that this enormous site of 453 acres of land was ‘allocated’ as Employment Land in the ER Local Plan in 2016.  The plans submitted show a site coverage of around 70%, whereas, when the initial discussions were held with the applicant, the maximum density was intended to be about 35% coverage.  This is seriously in excess of the figure local residents were led to expect.  

Hedon Town Council feels that buildings numbered 15 and 16 on the plan should be either removed altogether or drastically reduced in size.  The Town Council also feels strongly that the landscaping between the site and Hedon should be as large as possible and must consist of mature trees as well as grass and shrubbery.
JM/PLMI012019/Page 431


JOBS

As far as employment is concerned, this site is anticipated to offer 7500 jobs.  If the application for the YEP on the opposite side of the A1033 goes ahead then a further 4480 jobs could be created.  This is an enormous number of extra commuters and HGVs, and it will give rise to a massive increase in the number of vehicles being attracted to the area.

Statistics which the ERYC has produced show that the neighbouring communities are not employment blackspots.  Indeed the SW Holderness Ward has only around 250 people presently claiming unemployment benefit.  Employment opportunities must therefore be weighed against the adverse effects which will impact on villages and towns in the area.  


SCREENING BELTS

The applicant must create meaningful screening belts in the areas that come close to residents’ homes to ensure that homeowners do not suffer from light and noise pollution. 

The use of bunds and tree plantations and other screening is encouraged. This should be carried out before development commences, and the trees should be of at least 10 years maturity, not just rows of little saplings that would take years to have any impact. 

18/03978 – 79 Thorn Road, Hedon
Application Type – Full Planning Permission – erection of single storey side extension to rear, loft conversion and alterations to roof to allow creation of a first floor
Resolved:
that the Committee supported the application
18/03629 – Holyrood House, Baxtergate, Hedon
Application Type: Full Planning Permission – erection of a two storey extension to side and first floor extension over existing flat roof to provide additional bedrooms
Resolved:
that, on a majority vote, that the Committee had no objections to the application
A recorded vote was requested and votes were cast as follows:

For:

Cllrs Billany, Dennis, Gallant, West

Against:
Cllrs Black, Stockdale, Storr

Abstention:
Cllr Thurston
5.  
Decisions
Notices of Decision, as listed and attached to these Minutes, were noted.
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6.
Correspondence
The Chairman noted that was to be a briefing session from the YEP consultants on the new and additional planning application due to be submitted to ERYC in the Town Hall on Tuesday 22 January; there would be a session for Councillors only from 3pm – 4pm.
7. Points of Information and items for next agenda

There were no items of information or for the next agenda.
…………………………………………….
Chairman of Planning Committee
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